
Please Note – decisions in italics are those introduced by the Board during debate and are in addition to those recommendations made by officers.

HIGH LIFE HIGHLAND
Minutes of Meeting of the Board of High Life Highland held in the Strathpeffer Pavilion, Inverness on Tuesday 4 September 2018 at 2.00 pm.
PRESENT

	Tom Heggie

Tracy Ligema

Donald McLachlan (Chair)
Duncan Macpherson

	Ella MacRae
Ken Nicol

Ian Ross



In attendance:-
Mr Ian Murray, Chief Executive 
Mr James Martin, Head of Development 

Mr Neil Johnston, Finance Manager 
Ms Lynn Bauermeister, Health and Wellbeing Manager

Mrs Jackie MacKenzie, Principal Business Support Manager
Miss Jane Maclennan, Company Secretary’s Office
Others Present:
Mr Donald Forsyth, Saffery Champness - External Auditors
BUSINESS
Preliminaries

Prior to the commencement of formal business, the Chair informed Directors that a meeting of the Inverness Castle Delivery Group, of which High Life Highland (HLH) was a member of, had been called at short notice.  Unfortunately neither of the the Board’s representatives Mr Donald Somerville and Ms Tracy Ligema, were available.  Accordingly, on this occasion, the Board AGREED to be represented by Mr Ian Ross.
1. Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of Mr Andrew Jarvie, Ms Linda Munro, Mr Donald Somerville, Mr Mark Tate and Ms Jenny Welch.
2. Declarations of Interest
The Board NOTED the following declaration of interest:-
Item 14 – Ms Tracy Ligema (non financial).
3. High Life Highland Purpose, Key Business Objectives and Corporate Values 2015-19

There had been circulated, and was NOTED, a summary of HLH’s purpose, key business objectives and corporate values as extracted from the HLH Business Plan 2015-19.

4. Confirmation of Minutes 



 


         
The following Minutes were APPROVED:-

i. Board Meeting held on 14 June 2018; and
ii. Finance and Audit Committee held on 6 August 2018.
5. Matters Arising – Board Meeting of 14 June 2018
                     
               
There had been circulated, for information, matters arising from the meeting of the Board held on 14 June 2018.

The Board NOTED the position.

GOVERNANCE

6. Appointment of a Director to the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Strategic Committee

 


 

In accordance with the Memorandum and Articles of Association the Board AGREED to appoint Mrs Ella MacRae as the second Director to the Health and Safety and Environmental Compliance Strategic Committee.
The Board RESOLVED that discussion on the following item be restricted to Directors and representatives from HLH, the Company Secretary’s Office and the company Auditors.
7. Approval of Draft Annual Report and Accounts to 31 March 2018    

There had been circulated separately Report No. HLH16/18 dated 21 August 2018 by the Chief Executive presenting the annual report and accounts for HLH for the period ending 31 March 2018.  A draft had also been taken to the Finance and Audit Committee where full discussion had taken place and the recommendation had been for the Board to approve it.

Mr Forsyth drew Directors’ attention to the Independent Auditor’s Report and to the Auditor’s opinion on the consolidated financial statements.  He was pleased to report that good controls were in place and it was a clean unqualified audit.  Reference was made to an error on the table reporting on misstatements to £’000s.  The figures contained in the table were in fact accurate and the generalised £’000s would be removed from the final copy.

Mr Ian Ross, Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee, referred to the detailed discussion which had taken place at the Committee on the accounts.  The lack of any significant adjustments demonstrated good financial performance and responsible management and he was pleased to point out that the Company was close to achieving its target of 3% of Unrestricted Reserves.  However, it had recently come to light that there had been a discrepancy between the Actuary’s report and the end of year Highland Council Pension Asset Valuation.  As this would require the Pension valuation report to be reviewed and rewritten, until that was completed, the Audited Accounts could not formally be approved.  As the Annual Report and Accounts required to be finalised before the year end he suggested, given the Finance and Audit’s scrutiny of the detail and that those elements of the accounts within the control of HLH were satisfactory, approval be delegated.
The Board AGREED:-
i. to provisionally approve the Annual Report and Audit Accounts as detailed in Appendix A of the report but with final approval delegated to the Chair of the Board in consultation with the Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee, Chief Executive and External Auditor; and
ii. to authorise, at that point, the Chair to sign the Directors’ Going Concern statement contained in Appendix B of the report.
8. High Life Highland Board




 

In terms of the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the question of which Independent Directors were due to retire at the next Annual General Meeting (AGM) required to be determined.  The two longest serving Independent Directors were Messrs Ian Ross and Ken Nicol.   Directors were reminded that those scheduled to or electing to retire had to intimate whether or not they were willing to be re-appointed with effect from the conclusion of the AGM with any such declaration being final and conclusive. 
Miss Jenny Welch had indicated her intention to stand down and not seek re-election. Mr Ian Ross, the next longest serving Director, confirmed he would stand down but would seek re-election. 

The Board:-

i. NOTED that Miss Jenny Welch and Mr Ian Ross would retire with effect from the AGM but that Mr Ian Ross would seek re-appointment; and
ii. NOTED the two Directors’ terms of office would take effect from the next AGM, scheduled at present for February/March 2019.
STRATEGY

9. Business Plan 2019/24




       
        

The Board had considered the draft Business Plan at its 14 June 2018 meeting and, at that meeting, noted the progression through the previously agreed timeframe for agreeing a final version at the August 2018 meeting and agreed to delegate to the Chief Executive, the Chair and Vice Chair, the rewording of sections of the Plan taking into consideration the suggestions made during discussion.
The final version of the draft Business Plan was now appended as Booklet A to the papers taking into consideration comments from Directors.  HLH Managers had begun work developing operational plans based on the business plan content, the reporting on which would be included in the Performance Report at future meetings from 1 April 2019 As was the case for the current business plan, a one page key points summary had been prepared for use with key partners and public enquiries and a draft had been appended for Directors’ comment.
Discussion took place regarding the area within which HLH operated.  It was pointed out that the Charity’s involvement with Moray Leisure Limited demonstrated that it operated outwith the Highland Council area something likely to be looked for in the future by OSCR.  Also the report referred to pressures on HLH as a result of Tourism growth and further details on this was sought.
Having expressed their appreciation to the Senior Management Team for their hard work, the Board:-

i. APPROVED the High Life Highland Business Plan for 2019-24; and

ii. AGREED the draft key points summary.

QUALITY AND PERFORMANCE

10. Finance Report



 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH18/18 dated 15 August 2018 by the Chief Executive providing an update on the financial performance of High Life Highland for the first quarter of the financial year 2018/19.

Recognising that it was still early in the financial year, the budget reflected the profile of the budget agreed and the savings that had been necessary.  In discussing the annual Teckal Compliance statement and in response to a question raised at the Finance and Audit Committee it was explained that whereas income generated as a direct result of the contract with THC is not counted towards the 20% permissible level of external income, those monies raised directly from other charities or the NHS is counted.
The Board NOTED:-
i. the results for the first quarter reported a positive variance of £71,446 as detailed in Appendix A of the report;
ii. the projected final out-turn for the year remained on target to the approved budget; 
iii. the award of contract to Achins Bookshop as detailed in paragraph 4 of the report; 
iv. there has been no breach of internal controls to report for the quarter; and
v. the charity remains Teckal compliant.
11. Risk Register Update           



There had been circulated Report No. HLH19/18 dated 15 August 2018 by the Chief Executive providing an update on High Life Highland’s Risk Register.
The process of review was detailed as was the role of the Finance and Audit Committee in constructively challenging and examining new and potential Risks.  Risk HLH53 had been added as a result of the extended period of warm sunny weather in relation to the health risks associated with Blue Green Algae.  However, it was suggested that this be broadened to include the impact of weather extremes generally on the organisation e.g. people choosing to swim outdoors rather than use HLH pool facilities in hot weather
.

The Board otherwise APPROVED the Risk Register as detailed in Appendix A of the report.

12. Performance Report            




There had been circulated Report No. HLH20/18 dated 21 August 2018 by the Chief Executive presenting performance information for the period April to June 2018.  In amplification of the report, Mr Ken Nicol provided an update of discussions held at the Health and Safety and Environment Compliance Strategy Group’s
 meeting
 on 21 August 2018.
During discussion, Directors made the following comments:-

· whilst the information detailing the number of subscriptions across sites was welcomed, it would be useful to have changes to previous quarters recorded as percentages;
· information was sought, and received, as to why there had been a significant
 increase in subscriptions at Inverness Leisure
;

· the lack of agreement, discussed later in the meeting under “Chair/Chief Executive’s Updates”, with MacDonald Aviemore Highland Resort regarding access to their pool for High Life members would necessitate a degree of the funding previously earmarked to be directed to HLH to offset potential membership cancelation;
· clarification was sought as to how the organisation was managing an over reliance on individual suppliers

;

· it was satisfying to see the cancelation of High Life membership rate slowing.  In this regard discussion took place concerning “dormant” members and how these could best be handled while recognising that, in some cases, it might simply be that the Card no longer met their needs;
· some cancellations were a result of facilities being too busy and, with the increase in house building, it was important to address this issue where resources permitted.  This might be adding extra classes or lengthening opening times facilities were available but it was acknowledged this might not always be feasible; 
· the participation of children at nursery and early school stages with the library service, through initiatives such as Book Bugs, was welcomed; and
· three libraries had reviewed their opening hours and realigned them to meet local needs.  Directors commended this approach which had resulted in a marked increase in visitor numbers with no additional costs being incurred.  It was hoped to roll this out to other libraries and Directors asked for additional detail of the proposed amendments.  In addition, there was a possibility that alternative working hours could be considered for other parts of the organisation i.e. the Ranger Service

.
 
The Board:-
i. AGREED that the overall health check on the Company for the period was assessed as green; 

ii. NOTED that the delivery of the business plan was assessed as green;  

iii. NOTED the information provided on the performance indicators; and 
iv. AGREED information be provided as to how amended working hours might increase visitor numbers. 
13. Human Resources

 

There had been circulated Report No. HLH21/18 dated 17 August 2018 by the Chief Executive updating Directors on Human Resources activity for the period April to June 2018 including information relating to absence, disciplinary and grievance issues during this period.
During discussion Directors raised a number of topics to which officers responded. These included period poverty, referrals to Occupational Therapy, support mechanisms and the approach being adopted to promote HLH’s family friendly and flexible working policy.

Thereafter the Board:-

i. NOTED the content of the quarterly HR report including the update on the staffing establishment; 
ii. NOTED the actions being taken to manage absences; and

iii. NOTED the Annual Gender Pay Gap report at Appendix D of the report and APPROVED its submission to the UK Government and publication on the HLH website.
14. Health and Wellbeing Annual Update
        



 

Ms Tracy Ligema declared a non financial interest in this item as an employee of NHS Highland but concluded that her interest did not preclude her involvement in the discussion.
Mrs Lynn Bauermeister, Health and Wellbeing Manager gave a presentation on activities over the last 12 months detailing various projects and programmes and how they contributed to each of eight Business Outcomes.  She concentrated on 3 main projects, namely, Falls Prevention Scotland Research, the Macmillan Move More Project and the extension of the Cardiac Rehabilitation Programme.  Health and Wellbeing is now one of the nine HLH Business Outcomes  and, as such, a report would be submitted twice annually reporting on progress on defined priority areas.
During discussion, the challenges in quantifying the benefits such programmes could bring in monetary terms, in addition to quality of life gains, were recognised.  Cost savings from some interventions are now well documented and the return on investment might, in some instance, only become obvious  in the long term.  While opportunities for joint working were often well received the current economic climate has a bearing on the financial support available.  Accordingly it was suggested that discussions with partners  should be accompanied by Business Cases showing what had already been achieved but what might also be achieved and, in the first instance, that the Health and Social Care Partnership be approached.
In response to a question regarding provision of Health and Wellbeing projects in North West Highland, bearing in mind its rurality, it was explained that HLH worked closely with organisations where possible to fill gaps in communities across the Highlands where partnership opportunities presented and there were sufficient resources to meet demands.

LHHLHH

The Board NOTED the position.
15. Chair/Chief Executive’s Updates





There had been circulated Report No. HLH22/18 dated 17 August 2018 by the Chief Executive providing Directors with information and the opportunity to discuss issues affecting HLH and its work at an early stage.

In particular, Directors were advised that the Council’s agreement with the MacDonald Aviemore Highland Resort for public/Highlife access to the resort swimming pool had now come to an end.  Although previous discussions had failed to find a compromise position, indications were that negotiations could resume.

Directors expressed their appreciation of the hard work of staff on the successful Customer Service Excellence (CSE) Re-accreditation assessment where the Libraries Service had achieved 17 areas of compliance plus. he Senior Leadership and Directors had also been praised during the assessment for their commitment to what the assessor described as a modern, progressive and customer focused organisation.
Disappointment was expressed on the progress towards acquiring replacement mobile library vehicles, particularly given the contribution mobile libraries made to the  CSE assessment and it was agreed that an update would be sought from THC.  

The Board NOTED the updates.
The meeting ended at 4.45 p.m.
�Ian Ross was clear he wanted it left with SMT to discuss – will do.


�Do you want this added as a decision?


�Are there minutes from this meeting?


�The first formal minutes will be the ones you take in November Jane and go to the December Board.


�Again, do you want this as a decision or, as it is fairly simple, to do it?  By the way, some of the figures in the table were out by 1


�Not a decision ta.


�I didn’t understand Ken’s comment and its relevance here


�Yes, Ken meant MAHR – suggest removal of the bullet as it was inconsequential and he confused everyone.


�In this particular case, I think Ken was meaning our reliance on MAHR in this instance. Like you I wasn’t clear on exactly where he was going (or wanted us to go) with this one?


�Do you want to remove Ranger Service in case it sets hares running?


�Yes please!


�I would agree, if we can just leave it at other parts of the organisation. We know the Rangers was one of the issues raised – so that can be specifically addressed.
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